
New Homes for Purbeck – Have Your Say
Purbeck District Council have distributed their consultation questionnaire to all homes throughout the district. The consultation runs until March 12, 2018 and all replies must be received by that date.

This is their second questionnaire about new homes in Purbeck following the overwhelming criticism of their last proposal for an additional 3,000+ homes. This questionnaire is now based on providing an additional 1,700 new homes. Additional because this is on top if the already scheduled 1,200 new homes approved under the previous 2012 Purbeck Local Plan.

This questionnaire sets out has 3 main options for new home building up to 2033. With respect to Lytchett Matravers these options are summarised below.

	1
	150 new homes in 3 sites (between Flowers Drove and Wimborne Road, between Wimborne Road and Freeland Park and between Burbidge Close and Glebe Road).

	2
	No specific number or location has been defined, but this option allows for a number of smaller sites of up to 30 homes, of which some could be in Lytchett Matravers.

	3
	No specified new homes in Lytchett Matravers


Residents should be aware that Purbeck District Council have given themselves, within the Small Sites Policy, the option of allowing smaller site development within the Green Belt

However, residents should also be aware of the many homes being built and in planning that are not included in the above.

· Lytchett Matravers already has allocated planning permission for 50 homes (50% of which are planned to be affordable homes) in Huntick Road next to Freeland Park.
· Wessex Water at their reservoir site on Purbeck Road have applied for planning permission for 22 homes, which has been refused mainly due to the lack of affordable homes. They are expected to reapply.

· The Royal British Legion site, which the Parish Council tried to retain for community use, has had an application submitted for 9 homes.

· Chequers Place behind the Chequers pub has just been completed with 9 new homes.

· There are many other sites where homes have been added within existing sites. For example, the closed shop in Wareham Road will be demolished after being granted permission to build a smaller shop and 5 flats.
Since the 2012 Local Plan, Lytchett Matravers has seen the number of homes in the village increase by 45 with another 81 in the pipeline. That’s a total of 126 over the last 6 years.
These 126 new homes are not included in any of the options.

These are the critical issues with additional homes in Lytchett Matravers:
1. The village is surrounded by Green Belt and this is intended to prevent Lytchett Matravers being merged closer to Lytchett Minster, Upton, Poole and Corfe Mullen. The Green Belt is not to be built unless there are very exceptional circumstance. The Government stated in October 20917 that ‘the simple unmet need for housing is unlikely to outweigh the harm to Green Belt policies’. The Purbeck District Council consultation documents do not identify any very exceptional circumstances or justify any consideration other than unmet need.

2. The local primary school is full and village children should be able to go to the village school.

3. The local bus service is minimal and since almost certainly work for new residents will be outside of the village, this will create additional traffic in and around the village.

4. The local health centre is already under severe pressure and Purbeck District Council has indicated in their Environment and Infrastructure Capacity Study that the overflow be sent to Sandford.
In their Infrastructure delivery plan, Purbeck District Council have included:

	Cycle and walking routes
	Essential - contributions towards improved walking and cycling links between Lytchett Matravers and Lytchett Minster, including a safe route to Lytchett Minster School – cost approximately £500,000.

	
	Desirable - contributions towards providing cycle links to Holton Heath Station, Upton, Hamworthy Station and Poole Town centre.

	Buses
	Service 10 would require kick-start funding of £192,450 over 7 years to provide a service between 7.57 a.m. and 9.00 a.m.

	Primary School
	The existing primary school at Lytchett Matravers is already at, or near, full capacity. The new homes allocation for Lytchett Matravers will require contributions for both education and the provision of additional playing fields.

	Health Centre
	The current surgery would need additional clinical rooms, but the site has room for expansion


All the above were highlighted in the Lytchett Matravers Neighbourhood Plan.

· The Parish Council has long highlighted the need for a safe route to Lytchett Minster School and has been liaising with landowners along the route to bring this project along. Whether £500,000 can be provided is currently in the air.
· Similarly, who will fund the bus service when all we have experienced is a slow and steady reduction in the service over the years.

· The Lytchett Matravers Primary School has been well regarded for many years and is a reason why the village is attractive to new residents. There is land around the school which can be developed for extended playing areas and the Parish Council has been in discussion with Dorset County Council to obtain that land for communal use - that is for both the school and the village. This could include tennis courts, changing rooms and an additional football pitch. Again, significant funding would be needed for the full project. 
· The future of the library needs to be secured and the Parish Council are also talking to Dorset County Council how that can be achieved with more integration as a village hub.
What does the Parish Council recommend?

The Lytchett Matravers Neighbourhood Plan was not permitted to identify land for building because of the Green Belt restrictions. 

The Parish Council will continue to work hard to ensure that all developments include affordable housing for those with a Lytchett connection. Only 9 homes were built behind the Chequers, below the limit of 10 for having to supply affordable homes. There has now been an application for 9 homes on the Royal British Legion site, again below the limit of 10.

The Parish Council believes the current level of infill and windfall building has place a significant burden on village infrastructure. Without significant investment in the school, village amenities, the cycleway to Lytchett Minster and an improvement in transport, Lytchett Matravers cannot support the growth that PDC are planning to implement.

The Parish Council are concerned both about the level of windfall/infill and the loss of Green Belt. However, in order to try to limit windfall/infill building it may be necessary to agree to a limited incursion into the Green Belt. Any incursion should be in the opposite direction of the Poole/Upton conurbation.


